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HOTELS OF LECOMPTON 1855-1861
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Lecompton, K.T. was named the
permanent capital of the territory by
the territorial legislature in joint
session at Shawnee Mission, K.T.,
August 8, 1855. As there were few
buildings there, there was a immediate
race by speculators to provide hotel
accommodations for the expected influx
of government officials, new settlers
and trades people. As a result, the
city had more than 7 buildings
operating in some capacity as a hotel
or rooming house over a period of the
next 6 years. As the newspapers of
that period did not give lavish
accounts of new buildings in the town,
the main sources of information

concerning them are their
advertisements in The Kansas National

Democrat, Weekly Lecompton Union, and
the Kansas National News.

\ J

Capitol Hotel

The Capitol Hotel was located on
Halderman Street and adjacent to
Capitol Square (see No.1 on map). It
could accommodate as many as 100 guests
and contained a IIsui te of rooms fitted

for the reception of Gentlemen and
Ladies.II It advertised its dining
facilities in this manner: liThetable

is furnished with the best products the
market will afford, and the choicest

liquors will be kept in the bar.II They

also provided stabling for the horses
of the guests. No description of the
exterior was given. The proprietors
were WIn. A. McDowell and J. Marion
Alexander.

The Lecoopton House

The Lecompton House, corner of
Halderman and Second Street (see No.2
on map), was advertised August 30, 1856
in the Lecompton Union. At the time,
B.C. Brooke. was the proprietor. In
August 1858 Mr. Brooke advertised the
fact that he was now proprietor of the
American Hotel which was just north
across the street from the Lecompton
House. There are no further

advertisements for the Lecompton House,
so it is unsure what became of it.

The American Hotel

The first mention of the American

Hotel (see No.3 on map) was July 30,
1857. s.o. Hemenway was listed as the
proprietor. At that time stages left
the hotel daily for all parts of the
territory. The Kansas National
Democrat of August 5, 1857, calls the
hotel IIan old established and popular

houseII although there were no
advertisements concerning it prior to
July 1857. As of August 1857 the paper
stated it had been thoroughly repaired
and furnished with every convenience
for the traveling public. It also
promoted its bar in the following
words: liThe Bar will be constantly
stocked with the choicest varieties of

wines and liquors, preserved
delicacies, etc. The choicest brands

of genuine Havana cigars, imported to
order, will be kept constantly on hand.
There are also extensive stabling
accommodations for horses of guests



attached to the hotel, and all stock
will be diligently attended." The same
article mentions the stage schedules.

In the September 18, 1857 Kansas
National Democrat, Hemenway offers the
highest market prices for garden
vegetables, potatoes, fruits, poultry,
fresh butter, beef, pork, beans and
game in their season. This was to
supply the dining room. The same paper
August 19, 1858 indicates a change in
ownership by the following: "Our friend
Dr. Brooke has been for sometime
engaged in refitting and remodeling the
American House of this place, and is
now prepared to receive and accommodate
both the weary and the hungry in a
style not surpassed by anything in that
line in this' neck o' timber' . A
contemporary speaking of him says: "The
Doctor is an excellent man, quite
moderate in his political views, and we
remember him with much good feeling
because of his kindness to us and ours
while a prisoner in Lecompton in May
1856."

Dr. Brooke also stated in a later
ad that there was plenty of hay and
grain attached to the hotel for the
horses of his guests. The National
Democrat on October 7, 1857 reported
that "Dr. Brooke the inimitable
proprietor of the" American", gets up
things that cannot but please, and we
gladly note the fact, the people at
home and abroad are not failing to
appreciate his efforts. On Monday
last, his list of arrivals footed
thirty-nin~, which we think speaks well
for' mine host'. The Doctor has
everything arranged in a style that
cannot but contribute to the comfort of
all who may call on him. His table
supplied with all the delicacies of the
season, got up in a style that reflects
credit on the caterer, and his servants
are acti ve, understand their business,
and are arranged in a most systematic
order."

Virginia House

The Virginia House (hotel) was

first advertised as a hotel and ready
for guests, September I, 1859. The
National Democrat stated that the
building had recently been enlarged and
refurbished and a Ii very and feed
stable attached to the house. The
propretor, John M. Locknane, had built
a two story addition to his former one
story building. The location of the
Virginia Saloon (see No.4 on map) as
advertised in The Lecompton Union
October 2, 1856 was exactly where the
hotel was located, so it had a bar as
well as a restaurant. It is pos,sible
that D. Kendall & Company sold it to J.
Locknane, who had combined the two in
1859.
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The National Hotel
'-"

The National Hotel (see No.6 on
map), on May 9, 1857, announced their
planned opening, June I, 1857, in The
Lecompton Union. The proprietors;
Barnes and Conley, stated that, "Their
long experience in this line of
business justifies them in saying that
their house will be kept in as good a
style - if not better - than any other
in this place. Their table will always
be supplied with the best the market
affords. Attached to the hotel is a
splendid stable."
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On July 30, 1857, Wm. Barnes &
Company announced that they had leased
the hotel for a term of years, and had
fixed it up with entirely new and
elegant furniture. In August 19, 1858,
J .N .O.P. Wood announced he had taken
over the hotel with s.o. Hemenway as
clerk. He also stated that all stage
lines stopped at his hotel. Mr. Barnes
had retired.

Mr. Barnes apparently grew tired
of his retirement and The National
Democrat of April 14, 1859 made this
observation: "We are happy to find our
old friend William Barnes, the prince
of landlords, has again opened the
National Hotel where he invites
patronage of the traveling public.
There is nothing more essential to the
prosperity of our new and growing town

I
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than that the places of
entertainment be well kept. II

public

On June 23, 1859 the National Democrat

reports that, IIDr. Brooke, S.O.

Hemenway of the Rowena, and WIn. Barnes
of the National Hotel, have made
extensive plans for the multitudes that

would be in Lecompton for the land
sales. II At no time was a description

of the building given, so we are well
acquainted with the owner, but know
nothing of his setting.

The Nelson House
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The National Democrat of January
20, 1858 made the following
announcement, liThe Nelson House (see

No.5 on map), with R.B. Nelson as
proprietor is ready for guests. It is
located on the corner of Isaack and

Woodson Avenue, just south of the u.s.
Land Office. The proprietor has just
opened his new house for the
accornodation of the traveling public.

Pre-emptors will find it to their
interest to stop at the house in
preference to stay there as regards
prices and accommodations.1I

The Rowena Hotel

The need for a lavish hotel in

which the important government
officials, etc. could be entertained,
prompted Dr. Aristides Roderique and a
group of investors to plan a hotel to
be built on the northwest corner of

Elmore and Woodson (see No.7 on map).
The August 28, 1858 edition of The
Kansas National Democrat carried the

following announcement: liThemechanics
have commenced the new hotel on Elmore

Street, opposite the Post Office. The
building is to be of stone, three
stories high and seventy-five by forty
feet in size. We understand that the
contractors are to have the building
completed by the first of January
next.II

" The December 23, 1858 edition of

the same paper printed this account:
IIWehave the pleasure to announce that

~

the hotel and hall are about completed.

They will furnish the most ample
accommodations for the meeting of the
legislature. Everything will be in
readiness for them to proceed, upon
meeting, to a proper discharge of their
highly important duties. The duty
devolves on them of making a criminal
and civil code, and proper revenue
laws, this will require their entire
time. The people of the Territory have
a right to demand of their
representatives, their attention to the
public good, rather than to private
schemes of speculation, etc.II .
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The building was called the Rowena
Hotel and Col. s.o. Hemenway was named
propreitor. As of November 24, 1859, a
saloon was opened in the basement with
Charlie Montandon the attendant. The
hotel contained 9 rooms on the second
floori 11 rooms on the third, and 4 on
the first, besides an office and a

large dining room. The building was
beautifully finished with walnut
woodwork, and was considered the most
lavish hotel west of the Missouri

River. The building was very
comfortable, it had a competent staff
and the territorial officers preferred
staying there. In 1858, when the



free-state legislature voted to adjourn
to Lawrence, the officers remained at

the Rowena, going to Lawrence only when

they had business to transact.

A change in the manager of the
Rowena Saloon, which was in the
basement of the Rowena Hotel, is noted
in the Kansas National Democrat of May
6, 1859, to wit: "It will be pleasing
to his friends and acquaintances to
learn that Mr. Robert Nace has assumed
the entire control of this favorite
establishment, and will use his best
efforts to maintain its high
reputation. Mr. Nace is a native of
Old Dominion, and all who visit the
Rowena can feel assured of a hearty

reception from it's gentlemanly
proprietor."

The Rowena became a place for
social gatherings as well as political
ones. It was at this place that the
plan for the wagon train to Colorado
was planned, and the place the train
returned to describe what had been

accomplished - that is that a town had

been platted and it was here the
proposed town was named "Denver" in
honor of the then territorial Governor
Denver.

Constitution Hall Lecompton, Kansas

In 1865, due to lack of businesss,

the hotel was sold to the United
Brethren Church to be used as a college

building - to be known as Lane

university (see No. 17 on map). Two
hotels in the town were torn down moved

to Lawrence after it was designated the
County seat, and the Legislature
started adjourning there from
Lecompton. Constitution Hall (see No.
8 on map) was later used as a hotel and
apartment house etc., the Brown
property (see No.9 on map) was used in

'-'"
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The Brown Property

similar manner, the Winsor was
apparently built after 1861, as there
was no mention of it in the papers
between 1856 and 1861. Therefore these

will be reported in another edition of
the Bald Eagle, the "Eagle" just
stretches so far.

Research by Ione Spencer

Story by Sara Walter

Sketches by Ellen Duncan

""""""""""""""" 11111111111111"""""""""" 1111

President -- PAUL BAHNMAIER

Historical Writer -- SARA WALTER

Typesetter -- HOWARD DUNCAN

Edi tor -- ELLEN DUNCAN

Genealogical Writer -- IONA SPENCER
Illustrator -- ELLEN DUNCAN "
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NE.W AT LANE

The following items have been
placed in the Lane University Museum.
Your continued support and dedication
for this project and community is
unequaled: unique telephone insulator
by Vicky Roberts, butterflies by Mae
Holderman, dresses by Ruth Harshberger,
insulator and antique planes by Pat
Istes, calendar plate by Bob Wallace, a
collection of angels by Mary Mathews,
territorial maps by Ray Gieseman,
welcome sign made by Kevin Johnson from
original Lane University wood given by
Dorothy Shaner, floral arrangement from
Myrna Shaner Johnson, school desk from
Charlie and lone Paslay, brass welder
by Bruce Beresford, Kleenex holders by
Iona Spencer, ceramic items by
Elizabeth Johnson, bookmarks by Ruth
Ice, descriptive narrative of the
arrowhead collection by Virginia
Wulfkuhle, antique jar and horse hair
rope by Lee Norwood, and clock by Sara
Walter and Mary Mathews.

A unique town model of Lecompton
from 1856 to 1920 has. been placed in
the museum. The four foot square
display depicts Lecompton at 1/75th of
the actual size. The model was made by
Tim Barker, Joel Haag, David Day and
Mike Blaes, with the aid of a map made
by Brian Walter. The model is setting
on a table purchased in 1902 by Mary
and George Bahnmaier. This model is
from the Edna Lasswell Bahnmaier
memorial fund. Surrounding the model
are eight framed pictures that were
given by Denzel arid Warren Gibbens.
The frames were made by their son Dee
Gibbens.

The large bell from St. Peters
Catholic Church has been installed on
the west side of Lane University.
Thanks to Rich McConnel, George
Simmons, Jason Dexter, Daryl Colton,
David Paslay, Ralph Davis, Bruce
Beresford, Pat Istes, Carl Bahnmaier
and Paul Bahnmaier for helping wi th
this important addition. We appreciate
the part Bill and Marcella Anderson had

in securing the valuable items from the
church. ~

Thanks to Don McAfee for
installing the outside alarm. The
workday crew of Clyde Kampschrader,
Howard Duncan, Wayne Stover, David and
Darlene Pasly, lone Spencer, George and
Arloene Simmons, Lavina Hanna, Jeff and
Matt Bird, Opal Goodrick, Helen
Norwood, and Bruce and Joyce Beresford
did a top-flight job. Curators Dorothy
Shaner, Opal Goodrick, David and
Darlene Paslay, George and Arloene
Simmons continue to put in many
necessary hours. Sara Walter, Sally
Wright, Jeri Skinner, Marguerite Bowman
and Helen Norwood have been busy as the
cataloging committee. Workers at the
County Fair were Sara Walter, Mary
Mathews, Jeri Skinner, Arloene and
George Simmons, Rich and Karen
McConnel, Mae Holderman, Shirley Funk
and Paul Bahnmaier. Thanks also to
Arley Leach and Bob Wallace for Irowing
the grounds.

Paul Bahnmaier
'-..J

UNEARTHINGLECQMPTON'S
LOST HISTORY

The Lecompton Ci ty Council
consisting of Mayor Roy paslay and five
council members: Carl Bahnmaier, Harold
williams, Dorothy Shaner, Bob Wallace,
and Les McCune have initated the
project of uncovering the original cut
stone curbing carefully laid by the
town's forefathers. They are also
restoring lost or out-of-place stones
to their correct positions. Along the
gutters the cobblestone is being laid
bare: the original street consisted
entirely of this type of pavement.
previously Bill Reynolds, Bob Weeks and
Bob Wallace had cleared the curbstone
in front of their homes. With what is
now being accomplished this makes quite
a few blocks on Woodson restored to the
orginal design.

Another Part of this restoration
project is the relaying of the
beautiful brick sidewalks still

/



Alice O'Donnell was born February
11, 1906 at Scranton, the daughter of
Charles and Mary Ann (Glenn) Johnson
and died February 19, 1986 in Oklahoma
City, Oklahoma. She was a life member
of the Lecompton Historical Society.

Harold Martin Foree passed away
July 31, 1986. He was born August 28,
1908 in Kansas City, Missouri the son
of Charles A. and Julia M. Klarnn Foree.
He graduated from Lecompton High School
and attended Kansas University.

Ross Cole, 85, Lawrence, died June
13th. He was born March 10, 1901 in
Auburn the son of Marion and Eva Cole.
He graduated from Lecompton High School
and Kansas Ci ty Barber Colleqe.

Mrs. Myra S. Keeler, 86, of
Lawrence died May 13, 1986. She was
born July 26, 1899 at Eureka, the
daughter of Will C. and Belle Cochran
Summer.s-!..
Mrs. Bertha Esther Rake, 94, of
Lawrence died Friday May 23 at
Lawrence. She was born May 13, 1892 in
Stull, the daughter of Henry and
Elizabeth wilch Wulfkuhle.

Services for Frank McDonald the
widely known politican and former coach
fQr Haskell Junior College were held
April 24 in Lawrence. Mr. McDonald was
born April 21, 1898 in Kansas City,

THE LECOMPTONHISTORICAL SOCIETY, Lecompton, Kansas 66050 is a non-profit
corporation for the preservation of historical sites and artifacts. We exist
because our membership makes it possible through dues, donations, and/or work.
Since you have a common interest with us in historical preservation and education,
you should join if not presently a member. Dues are extremely reasonable ($2.50
per year or just $50 for life for an individual)and other contributionsare tax
deductible. Checks should be made payable to the Lecompton Historical Society,
and mailed to Mrs. Iona Spencer, R.R.# I, Lecompton, Kansas 66050. please mail
the following information with your check:

v
existing in many parts of town. In
many areas these bricks have been
overgrown with grass and covered with
dirt. With the blessing of the City
Council and under the careful guidance
of Dorothy Shaner, the brick sidewalk
along the west side of Elmore has been
removed and the bed is in the process
of being leveled. Then the bed will be
treated so that weeds will not regrow,
filled with sand and the bricks relaid.
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We hope interested citizens will
volunteer to help with the actual
relaying of these historic sidewalks.
The work for the most part of these
projects is being done cost free to the
City through the Conmunity Court
Service who provides persons to work
off obligations at various hours and
for varying lengths of time. Dorothy
is responsible for their supervision
during the time they are here and they
are rated on quality of work as well as
hours worked. Dorothy says some the
the fellows sent to work have a
"beautiful sense of humor," and they
have done excellent work.

When the sidewalk laying is
completed the parking area will be
replanted in grass and a few sweet gum
trees added for shading future
generations.

Bob Wallace has completed the
relaying of the brick sidewalk in front
of his home on woodson.

Bill Estes has always been ready
to help with these projects and has
worked on leveling the sidewalk bed
along Elmore street. Bob Wallace has

Name

trimmed the trees and shrubs in the
parking of the old bank building.

It is this type of neighborly
cooperation that makes Lecompton a
great place to live.

DEATHS
Ellen Duncan
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Address

City State Zip Code



NEW~ OF CONSTITUTIONHALL

The title of Constitution Hall was
turned over to the Executive Director
of the Kansas State Historical Society,
Joe Snell, who represented the State of
Kansas during a ceremony at the site
during Territorial Day. Earlier the
building had been deeded to Wint
Winter, Sr. and Senator Frank Gaines by
the Noble Grand of the Rebeka Lodge,
lone Paslay. Mr. Winter and Senator
Gaines paid $3500 for the historic
landmark. The State of Kansas plans to
develop a museum after spending
$150,000 to rehabilitate th~ structure.
This will mean considerably more
recognition for Lecompton. We
certainly appreciate the generosity of
Wint Winter, Sr. and Sen. Frank Gaines.
Also a big thank you to Senator Wint
Winter, Jr. and Representative John
Solback for all their efforts in the
1986 legislature to secure the funds
necessary for this preservation work.

~ ON P.B.S. TV

Recently an event occurred which
emphasized the importance of our
history. The Dallas County Conmuni ty
College of Texas was in Lecompton to
film one of the twenty-six ~-hour
segments on American History. These
programs will show on the Public
Broadcasting System starting in the
Fall of 1987. The ~-hour segment on
Pre-Ci vi1 War history will contain 8
minutes about Lecompton. This is more
than twice the time devoted to any
other city in Kansas. Like we say,
Lecompton is the IrOst historic city in
Kansas Hands down!

Paul Bahrunaier
II .. .. .. " .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .
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MEMBERSHIPREPORT
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We are proud to announce that our
membership is still growing. We now
have 430 annual dues paying members, 48
memorials, and 291 life members, making
a total of 769. We will be adding the
following names to our Life Membership
Plaque:

Life Meni)ers

Donald o. Baughman, Sr. - A gift from
his son, Donald o. Baughman,Jr.
Oma (Bishop) Kauffman - Taught at
Lecompton High School in 1934-35 &
35-36.
RaYl1Y.)ndW. Geiseman - Gave us copy of
the Territorial Seal.
Robert L. Weeks
Doris (Wilson) Weeks
Richard L. Schellhorn
Edith (Houk) Schellhorn
Myrtle Strahan - Her IrOther Lida Ann
Fix attended Lane University.
Victoria "vickie" J. (weingart) Roberts- Mail carrier for Lecompton route.
Robert H. Morris
Mary Lou (Salisbury) Morris
Ananora "Ann" (Shields) Dunnaway

~

Memorials

lVah Mildred (Glenn) Chiles - Memorial
given by her children: Vernon, Duane,
Jim and Roy Chiles, Itildred Lester,
Nadine Manis, and Frances Tindell. One
daughter Patricia Lester died in a car
accident.

lona Spencer
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